MINUTES
of the
PUBLIC HEARING HELD ON
APRIL 24, 2014
THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII, CONVENED A PUBLIC
HEARING ON THURSDAY, APRIL 24, 2014 AT 6:02 P.M., WITH CHAIR GLADYS C.
BAISA PRESIDING FOR THE PURPOSE OF RECEIVING TESTIMONY ON THE
PROPOSED OPERATING BUDGET AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRAM FOR
THE FISCAL YEAR JULY 1, 2014 TO JUNE 30, 2015.
CHAIR BAISA: Will the public hearing of the Maui County Council please come to order.
Today is April 24, 2014 and it's approximately 6:00.
And, Mr. Clerk, would you please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS ELEANORA COCHRAN, DONALD G.
COUCH JR., S. STACY CRIVELLO, MICHAEL P. VICTORINO,
MICHAEL B. WHITE, AND CHAIR GLADYS C. BAISA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS DONALD S. GUZMAN, G. RIKI
HOKAMA, AND VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL.
(Councilmember Guzman was not present when the roll was called; however,
he arrived at 6:14 p.m.)
There were approximately 50 members of the public in attendance.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JOSIAH K. NISHITA: Madam Chair, there are six Members
present and three Members excused. A quorum is present to conduct the business
of the Council.

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk. A quorum, since we have a quorum to
conduct business, Mr. Clerk, has the public hearing been properly noticed?
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the notice of public hearing on the Mayor's
Proposed Budget and Capital Program was published in the April 8, 2014 and
April 16, 2014 editions of the Maui News.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk.
In accordance with Section 8, 9.4 of the Revised Charter of the County of Maui, the
public is invited to provide testimony before the Council regarding the Mayor's
Proposed Budget for the Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2015, and Proposed Capital
Program.
We have established limited telephone interactive communication that enables
individuals from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, to provide testimony from the District
Offices. Individuals who wish to offer testify from Hana, Lanai, and Molokai, should
now sign up with their District Office staff.
Individuals who wish to offer testimony here in the chamber, please sign up at the
desk located at the eighth floor lobby, just outside the chamber door.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier is allowed to testify for a three
minutes if, and when you are testifying, please state your name and the name of any
organization that you might represent.
Please also silence any cell phones or other things that might make noise, so we can
have decorum in the chamber; we'd really appreciate that.
Members, the public hearing was duly noted. So with no objections, Mr. Clerk, we'll
get ready to do public testimony.
But, before we do that, I'd just like to say a little bit more about how we're going to do
this. When the Clerk calls the testifier, he will also announce the name of the next
testifier. If the next testifier, if you're over on this side, would you please kind of get
closer to the podium; that'll help us move things along faster. We have a lot of
people that want to testify tonight. So, the sooner we can get it done, then we can all
go home and have a night of rest hopefully. The Council's been working since
9:00 this morning and I know that we're tired and I know most of you are tired too and
have had a long day.
So, keeping that in mind, Mr. Clerk, let's proceed.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Hana Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first
testifier.
MS. DAWN LONO: Good evening, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Council Office. I
have a written testimony that was submitted by the Nahiku Community Association. I
will not read the testimony on the record, but will submit it to you in writing via email.
And I have no others waiting to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Lono. We appreciate that.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Lanai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. DENISE FERNANDEZ: Good evening. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office
and there is no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, please identify yourself and introduce your first testifier.
MS. ELLA ALCON: Good evening, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one
here waiting to testify.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you so much. We appreciate it. Have a good evening.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have 33 individuals who have signed up to
testify in the Council chamber.
The first person to testify in the chamber is Bill Greenleaf. Mr. Greenleaf will be
followed by Scott Wells.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening, Bill.
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TESTIMONY
MR. BILL GREENLEAF, MAUI FARMERS UNION UNITED:
Good evening, Madam Chair, Councilmembers. Thanks for your long day and days
of service. My name is Bill Greenleaf and I'm President of the Maui Farmer's Union
and I'm testifying on behalf of the Maui Farmer's Union.
We're in our fourth year of organization. We've had 48 consecutive meetings. We
have about 225 Members. We have 1200 people on our mailing list, our friends.
The goals of the Farmer's Union are very similar to the majority of people who, when
surveyed, placed food security as a high priority. We recognize that we don't have
food security and we don't have a way to create food security overnight.
In our four years of organization, we've been looking for a mission where we could
really contribute to the community. And it, it, the mission has formed around growing
farmers; that's really become the, the goal for the Farmer's Union.
For, for 2014, we've received an OED grant for $5,000 which we're using to begin our
on-farm mentoring program. The, the, we're going to have a, a meeting at the
college on next Monday night. And it's a pau hana in which we will, we will present
the on-farm mentoring program. It will be a, it will be conducted over two weekends
and then we're hoping for 50 participants which is what we had at the last natural
farming workshop. And it's going to be a six month program in which we're going to
test the soil before the program, and then we're going to test it at the end. And in the
meantime, we're going to do the mentoring of teaching people how to return fertility in
the way that the ancient practices used for thousands of years to grow food.
On-farm mentoring fills a need. Course study and personal research are a starting
point for learning to farm. But, the tried and true method of growing farmers was the
father to son handoff that worked so well for centuries. On-farm mentoring is a
surrogate for the traditional learning on the job by doing the work that was, used to
be done with, by the supervision of a parent.
Agriculture dates back thousands of years. It's only been in recent times that we've
really had problems with food security as we've industrialized. And certainly out here
in the Pacific, we need to return to this, the small holding two to five acre growing
practices that were so successful for so many years as an, as an option, not as the
only way, but as an option.
So, Farmer's Union is grateful for the $5,000. We want to go on the record saying
that we've written this grant in a much larger version and if the Council finds extra
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funds for agriculture, we will put them to good use. We would greatly appreciate you
looking in our direction with that. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony?
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
And, good evening, Mr. Greenleaf. Thank you for being here. Upon your last
sentence in regards to asking for more, is there a, a certain amount there, that you're
asking?
MR. GREENLEAF: We had written a State bill for $50,000 and I, I, I've given it some
thought as to what we can do. And I think $20,000 would be a additional amount of
money that we could put to good use.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Additional to the five?
MR. GREENLEAF: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So 25 total?
MR. GREENLEAF: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, got it. Okay, thank you.
MR. GREENLEAF: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Any other need?
Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. GREENLEAF: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you, Councilmembers.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Scott Wells. Mr. Wells will be
followed by Melissa Santiago.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.
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MR. SCOTT WELLS, MAUI HIGH SCHOOL BAND BOOSTER CLUB:
Good evening. Aloha, Council Chair Baisa and Members of the Maui County
Council. My name is Scott Wells and I'm the Vice-President of the Maui High Band
Booster Club and the Chairman of the Booster Club's Rose Parade Committee.
I'm here to ask for your support of the grant for the Maui High School Band to assist
us in taking our students to participate in the Tournament of Roses Parade, this
coming January 1.
Through dedication and a lot of hard work, the Maui High School Marching Band has
become one of the best marching bands in the State of Hawaii and has placed first in
their division in competition on Oahu in each of the last three years.
With these successes have come recognition. From the hundreds of marching bands
worldwide that applied, the Maui High School Marching Band received recognition in
the form of an invitation to be one of the dozen or so bands asked to participate in
this upcoming 126th Rose Parade in Pasadena.
The bands that participate in this parade are the cream of the crop. The Maui High
School Band is extremely honored and proud for their opportunity to be among them
and to represent the island of Maui and the State of Hawaii in the, in an event of this
significance.
I've been supporting the program for the last four years. I'm on the sideline for all
field shows as a photographer, all the concerts as a videographer. During marching
season on Saturday mornings, I will be out on the band's practice field repainting the
lines and mowing them first if the grass is too long. I've designed and constructed
props for the field shows and acted as a chaperone and equipment truck driver on
many occasions.
But, this isn't, is not about me. What I'm getting at is I spend enormous amounts,
enormous amounts of time around the band and I've recognized that beyond the
obvious music and performance aspects of being in the band, that the students learn
much more. Most of the students in this program will not pursue music past high
school. But they will have learned the values of determination, perseverance, and
team work in meeting their goals and achieving success.
As much as we can, the Maui High Band Boosters want to make this trip affordable
for all the students that are going. We are working on a number of fundraising
opportunities. But, to be honest, there are only so many plate lunches you can sell to
your friends and family.
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I do what I can to support this program, both with my time and my money. And I
humbly request that you do what you can do as a member of this committee to
support our efforts. While the amount we are requesting is only a small portion of the
total amount we hope to raise, it would be a very much appreciated addition to our
efforts.
Thank you, Councilmembers for your time and your continued support of our band.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. And we know all about the plate lunches. We all
have relatives and kids, and we know what it's like.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you very much.
Chair would like to also announce the presence of Mr. Guzman.
(Councilmember Guzman arrived at the hearing at 6:14 p.m.)
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for joining us.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good evening, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Next person to testify is Melissa Santiago. She will be
followed by Nancy Bulosan-Marvin.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. MELISSA SANTIAGO, MEO HEAD START:
Good evening. Hello. My name is Melissa Santiago and first I would like to thank the
County for fun, the funding assistance of this crucial learning program. My daughter
Miali Santiago attends and loves her Head Start Class at Wailuku B Center, funded
and open until 2 p.m.
I am here to testify and support this program for three reasons; the MEO Head Start
staff, the importance of the program, and the impact it's made on my family. Briefly
on the staff, office, and teachers alike, it has been a pleasure from the start to work
so easily with such a well-organized and helpful group of individuals. These
employees truly enjoy and love what they do daily.
In regards to the importance of this program, Head Start could not have been given a
better name; it is exactly that. It gives children the Head Start needed to face things
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in their upcoming adolescent years. It sets structures for time-management,
responsibilities, accountability, and even personal hygiene. It also introduces them to
many necessary and beneficial social skills that they will carry on with them as adults.
I believe that early introduction and exposure to these skills and their importance not
only are noticed among children, amongst children of their peers now without having
this experience, but also will be noticed as they continue on through their educational
years.
Regarding the education, it goes beyond the definition of impressed. The skills
taught in this class not only allow the children to learn what they need in preparation
for kindergarten, it also goes further and beyond that. With the development of the
desire to eagerly want to learn, they acquire a genuine excitement to be taught. And
this appreciation within them for ideas, experiments, role plays, and meeting without
them even knowing, will feed the importance of what education will mean to them in
the future.
I say this because I see it in my own child, Miali. She's but four years old and yet if
you heard her in a three minute conversation, at one point, she would leave you
speechless with her educational level. Aside from knowing her A,B,C's; letter
sounds; numbers; she has learned the concept of basic math. It stuns me how Miali
understands how to do addition and subtraction. Recently she brought home a book
which I was to read to her; she read it to me.
Her three year old brother Malian suffers daily when we take her because he wants
to stay. He has learned so many things from her this year as she shares her stories
with, from school. I hope he gets to attend this coming year to benefit from it as she
did.
I share this with everyone present as a grateful parent in appreciation for the Head
Start Program as well as for the County within, with their continued funding
assistance.
I applaud the effort and work this program puts forth for both children and their
families, and believe it is well worth it. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony? Seeing none, thank you very
much. Thank you for coming.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Nancy Bulosan-Marvin. She will
be followed by Phyllis Robinson.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. NANCY BULOSAN-MARVIN, HUI MALAMA LEARNING CENTER:
Good evening, Chair. Good, good evening, everyone. Thank you for your time
tonight. My name is Nancy Bulosan-Marvin and I'm here on behalf of Hui Malama
Learning Center, as Board Treasurer and Chair of the Finance and Facilities
Committee. We appreciate your past support of Hui Malama Learning Center and
look forward to your continued support through the County Budget line.
We continue to implement strategies to ensure good stewardship of funds and
maintain a solid financial position by applying capitaliza, capitalis, by applying
capitalizing, leveraging, and diversifying strategies, we maximize the County's
investment in the organization.
The return on your investment in Hui Malama Learning Center pays dividends in the
form of a qualified resident workforce committed to building and sustaining Maui
County's economy, environment, and community.
Hui Malama capitalizes its funding by leveraging resources through partnerships and
volunteers. The continued expansion of our community partnership and volunteer
base has provided direct mentoring on site, hands-on learning experiences, and
exposure to workforce opportunities. It is through these partnerships that has
enabled Hui Malama to expand programs, service delivery, despite funding cuts and
challenging economic times.
Our volunteer base provides in-kind services from website design to facility repairs,
which has been an invaluable benefit to our bottom line. However, final, financial
resources are still required to run the agency's operations and programs.
We anticipate 50 percent of the funding that was applied for to come through in the
coming year. In the past two fiscal years of reduced funding, the agency has
continued to serve its population by utilizing its cash reserves.
The enrollment has and continues to increase. We can't turn students away. Hui
Malama serves the needs of the student that no other service does by spending
hours and hours working with caregivers and community resources to ensure
students contribute to a vibrant employee pool in all the industries that drive Maui's
economy.
We humbly ask you for the increase in funding so that we may continue to serve the
growing number of students who are at risk of dropping out in school and ready for
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work. Thank you once again for your support and investment in Hui Malama and its
precious assets who are our students and staff.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony? Seeing none, thank you. And
thank you for your volunteering to be a Board Chair. It's a big job.
MS. BULOSAN-MARVIN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: A Board Treasurer.
MS. BULOSAN-MARVIN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Worse; you deal with the money.
MS. BULOSAN-MARVIN: Yea.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. BULOSAN-MARVIN: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Phyllis Robinson. She will be
followed by Giovanni Inouye.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. PHYLLIS ROBINSON, MAUI FARMER'S UNION UNITED:
Good evening, Council Chair Baisa.
CHAIR BAISA: You can-MS. ROBINSON: --and Councilmembers.
CHAIR BAISA: Lift it up. Yea.
MS. ROBINSON: There we go.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure.
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MS. ROBINSON: I'm here as a Board Member of the Maui Farmer's Union United. And I
want to follow President Bill Greenleaf in thanking the, the County for funding our
farm, on-farm mentoring initiative.
And, we're going to be launching that on Monday night at the college and I would like
to invite all of you to come. It's pau hana in our multi-purpose room in the Pailina
[sic] building. And Vincent Mina, and Alika Atay, and Richard Apana, are all going to
be talking about the Korean Natural Farming method.
And, we're very excited about that because following the pau hana in May, we are
going to be using County money to launch a two Saturday course on the Korean
Natural Farming method. And, we're hoping that the participants on the course,
we're shooting for about 50 participants. And those participants will be taking the soil
amendments that they will be making in the course and applying them to their farms
and also to their gardens. And, we're going to follow that with soil testing at the
beginning and then six months later to try to get some actual data on whether or not
this method of soil remediation is effective.
And our hope is that we're going to videotape this whole thing and we're going to be
utilizing a community resource which is the huliau, young videographers that some of
you may know about. They have a wonderful foundation and these young people are
very gung-ho on food security. And, they will be doing a videotaping of both the
course and also the on-farm initiative. So, we're excited about that.
And, I wanted to just second what, what President Greenleaf said, is that this is just
the beginning and we want to have the County's ongoing support as we begin to
build new farmers.
And as you know, the average age of farmers in the United States is edging up to
57 years old and, and so we need a new wave of farmers. And, when we look
around the room at our Maui Farmers Union United meetings, which we average
about 100 people, we look and we see all of these young faces and there's a
tremendous amount of enthusiasm there. So, your support is going to put those new
farmers to work. And this on-farm mentoring initiative is the beginning of that. So,
thank you so such for your support, and we hope for your ongoing support. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. And, thank you for coming.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, I do want to tell you that we will
be, all of us here, on Monday night, unfortunately probably till midnight. So, please
videotape.
MS. ROBINSON: We will. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MS. ROBINSON: Akaku was going to be there.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Giovanni Inouye. Mr. Inouye will
be followed by Noelani Chun-Manibog.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. GIOVANNI INOUYE, BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA:
Good evening, Council Chair, Councilmembers. My name is Giovanni Inouye and
I'm a Boy Scout from Troop 1, Kahului Union Church. I'm here to support funding for
Camp Maluhia.
Camp Maluhia is a melting pot. We're not only Boy Scouts, but a variety of other
youth programs gather to work and develop lifelong skills. I was there where I first, it
was there where I first experienced living semi-independently, independently with
minimal supervision at a weeklong scout camp.
I learned to be responsible as we were given the opportunity to take merit badge
classes and participate in other activities that were not necessarily required. I had to
learn to take initiative and not waste time to get the most out of camp. This helped
give me a firsthand look at what I will be encountering as I continue on to college
alone, being my own supervisor, and becoming more accountable for myself. I
learned how to not only make friends with others, but also live and dorm with others
as well.
Camp Maluhia will be my precollege experience with the luxury of being just a few
windy turns away from home. I shot my first gun, bought my, bought and owned my
knife, and was exposed to my first survival experience there. These memories will
last my entire life and I would love for those younger than me to continue to
experience the fun that I had.
For me and my, from me and my fellow scouts, I would ask you to consider funding
Camp Maluhia to aid in developing it so that generations after me can continue to
have the same exposure that I had. Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Noelani Chun-Manibog. She will
be followed by Rony Gamit Cariaga.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. NOELANI CHUN-MANIBOG, MEO HEAD START:
Hi. My name is Noelani Chun-Manibog. I am the parent of Jade Manibog-Pagay.
As a policy council representative, I feel that MEO has supported me and my children
in the way of getting my children into a licensed childcare center. In a, and it's in an
awesome learning environment.
MEO Kahi Kamali'i is an awesome childcare place for your child because of the time;
7:30 a.m. to 4 p.m., and 8 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.
I received a County of Maui scholarship through MEO. Due to the County funding
me and my family, I am able to go to work and provide for my family. If there were no
scholarships available, we all wouldn't be able to pay for childcare for our children
because of the cost of living in Hawaii is expensive. If the funding was no longer
available, us parents wouldn't be able to go to work.
At MEO Kahi Kamali'i, the children will learn A,B,C's; numbers; hand washing; toilet
training; self-help skills; how to speak well; arts and crafts; indoor-outdoor play.
Volunteers come in to help and play with the children. There are no field trips. And,
also there are four amazing and licensed teachers at MEO Kahi Kamali'i; Jenna,
Carla, Nicole, and Stacy.
I would like to thank the County of Maui for providing scholarships to MEO Head Start
and Kahi Kamali'i. Mahalo for allowing me the opportunity to share my Kahi Kamali'i
and Head Start experience with you all.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you. And thanks for
bringing the kids.
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MS. CHUN-MANIBOG: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Rony Gamit Cariaga. He will be
followed by Naomi Tabangcua.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. RONY GAMIT CARIAGA, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Good evening, Chairman and Members of the Council. My name is Rony Cariaga.
I'm a single parent with a 11 year old daughter where I experience with the MEO and
their program. It's a blessing and a miracle itself.
And, involving a lot of houses and being homeless and unstabled, I am hereby, I am
here to testify on behalf of MEO Rental Assistance Program. I was referred by MEO
by Habitat of Humanity of Maui to apply for a rental assistant at MEO in July of 2013.
At that time, Habitat had a unit available for rent.
MEO and, MEO rental housing specialist case manager . . . helped me and my
daughter with the proper paperwork and the, and attending the MEO Program, FLC,
which is the financial literature course for budgeting income. MEO had assist me and
my daughter to move into a rental unit by providing us with the security deposit and
the first month rent. Now, that is a relief and a blessing. This is back in July 2013.
I work in the construction area as a plumber, and unfortunately, even though
employed at the same company for eight years, there were times when work was cut
back on hours, which I fell back on my rental. MEO and the housing specialist case
manager . . . did her follow-up phone calls on me and again, assist me and my
daughter in my rental.
The resources and, and the program had a lot of knowledge in budgeting and
managing my unit. I receive no public assistance besides MEO and Habitat. The
program that they provided me, gave me to believe that another true definition of
aloha; helping people change lives, limiting homelessness on Maui. The benefit I got
is a lot.
Imagine, without their help, living out on the streets with my daughter. I may not have
my daughter. I can't give my address. I may lead to crimes, just to make ends meet.
I may not be here, except six feet under. Now, with the MEO and their organizations
helping me and my daughter maintain and manage our home, the best gift I ever had
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is when my daughter turned and smiled with a bright face happy to say it's my own
room and home, safe and secure.
So, please don't stop or cut back on the grants. The program really works. Thank
you for listening.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much for being here.
Members, any questions? Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Naomi Tabangcua. She will be
followed by Danica Badua.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. NAOMI TABANGCUA, MAUI HIGH BAND:
Good evening, Council Chair Baisa and Members of the Maui County Council. My
name is Naomi Tabangcua, I am a sophomore and a first year drum major for the
Maui High School Marching Band and Color Guard. Like my fellow band members, I
am here asking for your support in giving us a grant.
I have been a part of a band program since the sixth grade. One of my goals back
then was to be a drum major and another was to participate in a Rose Bowl Parade
in Pasadena, California. I have reached my goal as a drum major and now my sights
are on performing in the Rose Bowl Parade.
But, we as a band need your help in getting us there. The alumni and directors help
shape this band program to what it is today. It has molded us into responsible,
organized, and hardworking individuals. We are a tightknit group of young ones who
pour our hearts out on and off the field to make this band the best that it can be.
Being in this marching band is a balancing act between school, family, friends, and
just being a teenager. For this I am truly thankful and privileged to be a part of this
band program.
We are proud to say that we are the first high school marching band from Maui to
ever be invited to perform in this once in a lifetime prestigious event. I know that I
speak for my fellow band members and Color Guard when I say that we not only
want to make our island proud, but we also want to represent our State of Hawaii
well. And I hope that you all share my sentiments. Therefore by honoring us with
this grant, you will be working hand in hand with our family and friends who are
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making great efforts and sacrifices in order to get our marching band to Pasadena.
Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you and all the best.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Danica Badua. She will be
followed by Dan O'Connell.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. DANICA BADUA, MAUI HIGH SCHOOL BAND:
Good evening, Chair Baisa and Members of the Maui County Council. My name is
Danica Badua and I am a proud member of the Maui High School Marching Saber
Band. I am here this evening to ask for your support in line item grant for the Maui
High School Band.
I have been in awe with this program for two years now. Unfortunately, next year will
be my third and final year to, to showcase what this band has to offer. To me, this
band has given so many opportunities to us students. An opportunity to make friends
and be a leader, an opportunity to push ourselves to our limits to fulfill the
expectations to being a performer. But most importantly, it gave us the opportunity to
be passionate about what we do as a band.
This band has overcame many hardships and challenges throughout the years;
however these challenges led to more prestigious events such as the Rose Bowl
Parade. And with your contribution to our band, it will help us experience this once in
a lifetime chance. With this grant, it will benefit us by taking the 150 members, staff,
and equipment to Pasadena. On behalf of the Maui High School Saber Marching
Band, we would like to thank you for your continued support of our program.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarification? Thank you and all the best of luck.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Dan O'Connell. He will be
followed by Candice Cuellar.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. DAN O'CONNELL, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Good evening, Council. My name is Dan O'Connell, I'm a CEO of HNU Photonics
and HNU Energy. It's a Maui-based high technology company. And, I wanted to, I'm
here to testify on behalf of Maui Economic Development Board, and wanted to tell a
few stories of the importance of supporting MEDB.
I came to Maui in 1989 as a physicist to work at the observatories to develop laser
systems and sensors to image space craft and to detect threats, space based
threats. And after 15 years of service, we commissioned the AOS telescope which is
the largest optical telescope in the Air Force network. And it became operational so I
decided to, to move on.
And at heart, I'm a inventor and an entrepreneur so I decided to start a company.
And as a, as an inventor, I spend most of my time in the laboratory and know to be
successful in business, I need to know, build relationships and get to know the
community. And a lot of people told me that it was impossible to manufacture or
build high technology on Maui.
And, so, I went to MEDB to tell, to tell my story and they became a strong supporters
and believers in my vision. And, they weren't necessarily able to write a check or
offer direct financial assistance, but they were able to offer a lot more than that; and
that was a partnership. And since this is our eighth year in business and I can say
that we're, we enjoy many successes because of that partnership.
And I go back to when we started in a thousand square foot warehouse in Wailuku,
which is no more than a garage, it was very interesting. Yea, MEDB, we would
always include us and visitors that, very important visitors that come to Hawaii, come
to Maui to see the, the technologies that have developed here. And, so we've had
people from the Department of Energy, Sandia National Lab, DOD, visit our facility.
And we've grown to, we've moved into a 6,000 square foot facility, and this year
we've, we've moved into a 20,000 square foot facility and we have 50 staff. Most of
our employees are graduates of Maui College, University of Hawaii, or they grew up
on Maui and, and wanted to come back to Hawaii.
And based on those relationships, my company has, we've grown and installed the
largest battery, energy storage system in, in Hawaii, here on Maui at the Auwahi
Wind Farm. And that was based on relationships that MEDB had forged with us.
And, the, the last story I'll say which is very exciting for us is last year, Enterprise
Honolulu and MEDB's support a, a convention, was called bio, biotech industry
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organization, which I had not heard of but they kept encouraging me to participate.
And we went, we met a group from NASA and they were looking for a space-based
technology for medical development. And, we happened to be developing that
technology right here.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes.
MR. O'CONNELL: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: If you could wrap it up please.
MR. O'CONNELL: Yes. As a result of the, this organization that's supported, sponsored by
MEDB, we now have a contract to build technology on the space station right here,
right here on Maui.
So, there are several examples of relationships, key stakeholders, and things that,
that MEDB has done to make our business successful.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you very much.
Members, any need to clarify?
Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
Good to see you, Dan. I, I visited your facility seven years ago with Senator Hirono.
And back then you were starting out and, and I'm so very proud to see that these
partnerships are working out.
I had a question that, what, what is your employee staff look like nowadays? How
many are you employed?
MR. O'CONNELL: A little over 50, close to 55.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Wow, that's great thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Guzman.
Members, any further questions? Seeing none, thank you. And thank you for the
story; we need to hear those things.
MR. O'CONNELL: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Candice Cuellar. She will be
followed by Erik Blair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. CANDICE CUELLAR, MEO HEAD START AND KA HALE A KE OLA:
Good evening. Hi, my name is Candice Cuellar. I'm here testifying on behalf of two
matters; one, MEO Head Start.
My son has recently been in MEO Head Start and I just want to thank you so much
for the funding that has, has, that MEO Head Start has provided for my family. His,
his skill, his educational skills and social skills have advanced rapidly. He has a, a
constant enthusiasm to go to school.
I too have another daughter who I, I have. I'm a single mother of three. I have to
take them both to school and it's hard to get her out of there. So, I'm really excited to
have her go when she hits four. So, I'm just, thank you for the long hours; we really
appreciate it. I'm allowed to go to work which helps me maintain residency, which
helps me keep my children.
I'm also here speaking on the matter of KHAO. Due to lack of funding, our childcare
program is being cut short. We were given a month notice on this matter and we
were told that we need to provide, find other childcare. I believe in, excuse the
expression, I've been used as a test dummy, in a lot of ways we, to see if it was
actually possible to find childcare within a month. Unfortunately, it is not.
But, being at KHAO, I have learned so much. I have, I have, I have learned life skills,
I have learned how to manage my money, I have learned how to provide a safe
comfortable environment for my children which is a CPS requirement for myself. It
allows me to sustain living. But, a, a big chunk of me being able to sustain living is, is
to have a job.
And unfortunately there isn't a lot of programs out there who provide after school
childcare. So, when Head Start closes, my family goes to, my children go to the
childcare program at KHAO. I feel that I am, I'm also speaking on behalf of a lot of
single mothers who, who are struggling with the fact that childcare is expensive. And
we feel that we're exhausting all the programs that, you know, are out there. We're
using them, we, we want to, you know, we, we're looking for all the help we can.
Given the fact that it's such short, it's been real tough on us. And we would just like
to have you strongly reconsider cutting the childcare program so that it would be
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provided from eight o'clock in the morning till eight at night from Monday through
Friday.
It is a, it's a, it's a big thing for, for us women out there to meet the standards of the
shelter, not only our own requirements as far as if we, we come from say probation or
CPS or whatever, there's a lot of requirements that we need to meet. So, I would
really appreciate it if, if they could strongly reconsider childcare. It's definitely
important for us. So, thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarification?
Mr., Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
And, thank you for coming and testifying. Were you told by KHAO that we, we cut
the childcare, or they just said that they're cutting it?
MS. CUELLAR: No, we were told that you were cutting the childcare. We also were told
that it was, we were also told that Becky left due to reasons. And now, as, as
members of KHAO, we feel that we're being punished and funding taken away from
us on, on matters that were out of our control.
I mean, our computer program got taken and we learned a lot of life skills from that
such as how to write up a resume or Windows 8 or, you know, that's a program that
we were provided with and now we don't have that. And, now childcare is going to
be taken away.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And, and both of those programs, you were told that the
Council cut the budget?
MS. CUELLAR: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions?
That childcare, your, that your child was in, was that after school program?
MS. CUELLAR: It's an all-day program. Childcare is provided for, now it'll only be provided
for those who have to do CHORE, which is a requirement of KHAO as well as the life
skill classes such as money management, parent project, and step up class which is
teaching you how to make sure your house is clean.
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CHAIR BAISA: So, your child was in Head Start.
MS. CUELLAR: No, I was speaking on behalf of Head Start how, how one of my children is.
But, because that the waiting lists are extensive and long, there, the, we were told
that we needed to get on a waiting list as soon as possible. And so, when we go to
KHAO, at the beginning when we are emergency clients, we aren't told that we need
to go immediately find childcare. We're only told that we need to sign up immediately
for low-income housing, sliding scale housing, things like that. If we were told then
and there that we needed to sign up for other branches of childcare, we would've
done so.
But, it also takes time. There are a lot of women who come from Malama Family
Recovery Center, such as myself, or off of the streets. And for you to be able to meet
the requirements of those, you need to, you need to have paystubs in which it takes
time. You need to meet other require, you have to have all of your ducks in a row
which takes time. And, we aren't told that. We were just cut off.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We'll look into it. I'm, I don't know what we can do
but thank you for bringing it to our attention. We are putting the budget together.
MS. CUELLER: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Erik Blair. He will be followed by
Robert Nakagawa.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. ERIK BLAIR, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Good evening, Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Erik Blair and I'm here to
testify on behalf of MEDB. I'm a member of the Maui Social Media Users Group and
also a member of Maui Word Press, which are two groups that benefit greatly from
MED's, MEDB's programs.
I've been a member of those groups and been benefiting from MEDB since 2010.
And those groups started out with, kind of small, you know, 30, 40 people in each,
but now the Maui Social Media Users Group is 261 business, small businesses,
business professionals, and individuals that are freelancers such as myself. And, the
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Maui Word Press Group was, started out in 2011, and that group is now 175
members.
And these are all freelancers and independent business people that are all benefiting
from MEDB's high-tech programs that enable us to utilize the Malcolm Center which
is located in Kihei. And, they give us that room to meet in every single month. And
we've been meeting in that room ever since 2010, every single month. And we
really, really appreciate the continued support of the Council for MEDB. And, thank
you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, sir, for being here.
Members, any questions?
Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Blair for being
here.
You mentioned that there's two groups to get, the Word Press Group and the Social
Media Users Group?
MR. BLAIR: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They get support from MEDB; do they get funding or is it just
for the use of the room?
MR. BLAIR: Just for the use of the room.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BLAIR: And a ton of encouragement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
MR. BLAIR: Aloha, thank you. Have a good night.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other questions? Seeing none, thank you.
Okay, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Robert Nakagawa. He will be
followed by Mahina Martin.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening, guys.
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MR. ROBERT NAKAGAWA, BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA:
Aloha, Madam Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Robert Nakagawa and I'm
the Executive Director of the Boy Scouts here in Maui County.
The scouts and leaders on Maui number just over 1600. On behalf of the Maui Boy
Scouts, we'd like to thank you for the last 250,000 that you awarded us. Collectively,
we've logged more than 17,000 hours of service to the community in the last year.
We have experienced five years of continuous growth and call Camp Maluhia our
home. It is heavily used by our scouting family throughout the year and on
weekends.
However, you may find it surprising that Camp Maluhia is more heavily used by our
community; from high schools, churches, sports teams, rotaries, rotary youth
leadership academies, Camp IMUA, and more.
We were fortunate to receive the 250,000 year past and we're working on raising
more than $8 million to renovate the camp for scouts and the community. We
humbly ask for you to appropriate an additional 250,000. Almost three million has
been raised to date through in-kind and cash donations.
A picture is said to be worth more than a thousand words. In front of you, you have a
rendering of the new dining hall that we're working on. Unfortunately, it's more than
$1,000. It's actually 4.5 million, slightly above budget, but, we haven't broken ground
on that. And the reason it's over budget is the structural requirements that's needed
and also as we went through the planning process with the architects, we come to
find that because we're in a high wind zone, the windows and the structural materials
need to be ballistic rated which significantly increases the cost of building these
buildings.
We're more than okay with meeting the County Code to make the building safer and
a better place for our youth and the community. We're working on putting in the fire
suppression system, parking lot, dining hall, as part of our things.
We've already completed construction of two new restrooms, demolished two cabins
that were falling apart, and near completion of our new staff cabin, and working on
completing a third bathroom this year. We have a long road ahead of us and we
greatly appreciate your service and consideration to this worthwhile project.
A scout is thrifty and I promise, on my honor, that we will stretch any dollars that you
may provide to us.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. And, we are prepared. But, we'll see what we can
do.
Members, any questions? Seeing none, thank you very much. And thank you for, for
sharing what happened to the money.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Mahina Martin. She will be
followed by Lee Aldridge.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. MAHINA MARTIN, KA'OHANA 0 KALAUPAPA,:
Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Welcome home.
MS. MARTIN: Yes, it does feel like home.
Good evening, Chair Baisa and Councilmembers. My name is Mahina Martin. I'm,
I'm offering testimony tonight in support of Ka'Ohana 0 Kalaupapa's request for
funding support for the planning and design of the Kalaupapa Memorial, an item that,
as you know, is included in the budget proposal.
You know, I'm sure you've heard a lot of amazing stories from other testifiers
throughout your community meetings. And, you know, each time that we've come
home from Kalaupapa, my husband and I, we have chicken-skin stories and, and we
leave there in tears. And just so, you know, so dedicated to their cause because of
our own discoveries, and purely because of the mana of the place.
But, there are so many stories. And there are so many stories that are from families
who have searched for so many years for the iwi and stories of their ohana. Ohana
that were brought to Kalaupapa in the days of exile. Young children, teenagers,
adults, and seniors, all separated by force from loved ones across Hawaii nei.
And life was not just hard, it was unjust. They were called inmates, patients of
leprosy, of Hansen's Disease. Inmates, that's the identity thousands were given as
they were forcibly taken from their homes and sent to live in exile.
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Imagine today if one of your own children, your brother, your sister, your mother, your
father, if they were removed from your home tomorrow, never to be seen again
possibly, and taken to live under conditions that you will never hear from again. That
is the story of those that were forced in exile at Kalaupapa. They arrived at a strange
place after a long boat ride, believing that you are being transported to a place that
you're expected to call your final home.
The Kalaupapa Memorial honors an estimated 8,000 people sent there, and
approximately 90 percent of them were Native Hawaiians. An 1886 document show
that the population in that year of 1886 or up to 1886 was 3,076 patients. That
included over 2,000 men and women listed as pure Native Hawaiians, a little over
30 were part Hawaiians, 22 were Chinese, 16 Caucasian, and 4 of other ethnicities.
And even while struggling, in the year 1918, patients and some of the paid workers
believed that they had kuleana, or responsibility to support other people in need.
A story in the 1918 newspaper, na Ka Nupepa, carries the headline, "Kokua Na Ma'i
0 Molokai I Ke Ke'a Ulaula", a story about donations that they made in 1918 to the
Red Cross. The patients and the workers donated $248 collected from the amounts
of 25, I'll wrap up, to $12. They declared that as much as they could, they would,
because that was the responsibility to help others in need, including the help of care
and medicine to U.S. soldiers who were at war at the time. They believed that that
was their kuleana.
At that time they had Na Kokua, people who came to help and travel. This is our
opportunity in this century, in this year today, to be the contemporary, today's world
of Na Kokua. I ask that you be part of Na Kokua and do what we can to right the
wrong, the hewa of the time of exile and bring honor to the names of the 8,000. This
is the Memorial so that we can remember their struggle, remember their names, and
know that anyone, anyone from Hawaii nei and many from Maui nei were part of that
tragedy and that desolation. Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha and thank you.
Members, any need for clarification?
Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Lee Aldridge. He will be followed
by Mike Williams.
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CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. LEE ALDRIDGE, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Good evening, Madam Chair and Councilmembers. I'm Lee Aldridge, I live in Haiku,
and I'm here to testify for myself and my wife. We live in a house that we paid
property taxes on for the last 15 years. And unlike most of the people that have
come before you this evening, we're not here to ask for money, we're a, we're here to
ask that we can keep some of our own money in terms of property taxes.
The Mayor's budget proposal is some $63 million higher than it was last year. Over
the last four years, the County budget has gone up over 19 percent and over that
same period of time, the consumer price index for Hawaii has only gone up
10 percent. And I find it hard to imagine how you can justify the rate of inflation, or I
mean double the rate of inflation for our tax increases.
The Mayor's proposed budget has increases in operating expenses, increases in
personnel, increases in capital budget, and it's basically funded or at least a
substantial portion of it; 261 million from estimated tax revenue collections. Now
that's actually up 36 million from the year before, not the six and a half percent
supposed tax increase, but that six and a half percent on top of the additional
increase in assessed value of about eight and a half percent. So, even if there were
no increase in taxes, rate of taxes on property, all of the property owners will be
paying more taxes anyway.
I was going to talk a bit about the transient accommodations tax. You know, I think
it's unfair that the State continues to withhold the amount that's due the County. But,
I don't see how, with the Mayor's budget of increasing taxes, it's going to actually
influence the State to relinquish this. And there's no, there's no leverage now.
And finally, I want to make a comment. I note with interest that most of the people
coming here are asking for money and asking for the County to dispense funds, and
for good cause. And I don't doubt that. I noted that in the capital budget, there is a
amount for increase, or capital funds for the construction or repair of the Waikamoi
Flume. Now, as a former Chair of the Maui County Board of Water Supply, I applaud
that. But, on the other hand, we, you know, we can't keep asking for things if we
don't have the money to pay for it.
So I ask with all due respect, when you're dispensing funds, act like it's actually your
own money coming out of your own pocket, and then act with restraint. And that's all
we can ask for. All right, thank you very much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Aldridge.
Members, any, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you.
MR. ALDRIDGE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Mike Williams. He will be followed
by Valerie Monson.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. MIKE WILLIAMS, BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA:
Good evening, Madam Chair, Councilmembers. My name is Mike Williams and I
currently serve as St. Anthony Church Charter Representative for Troop 49 Boy
Scouts and Pack 49. My wife Karen and I have been participating in the scouting
program here on Maui for over 20 years.
Many friends have asked, why would I still be involved in the program since our three
sons have earned their Eagle ranks and have joined the United States Army? The
answer is simple: the Boy Scout program has been instrumental in helping to shape
their lives.
My sons are part of the over 1,000 boys that have achieved the Eagle rank here in
Maui County. When my son Scott on one of his six tours of Iraq and Afghanistan,
earned his first Bronze Star, he humbly called from Iraq to inform Karen and I of the
award. As part of that conversation, I asked him what made him risk his safety? As
part of his answer, he referred to the training he had at Troop 49. I then remembered
the Boy Scout law, a scout is trustworthy, loyal, helpful, friendly, courteous, kind,
obedient, cheerful, thrifty, brave, clean, and reverent.
The scout camp at Maluhia today not only serves the well over 1,000 scouts trying to
earn their Eagle rank, as my sons have, but it is host to over 18 of Maui's non-profit
organizations, including Camp IMUA, senior citizen groups, and Maui's church
organizations. This extension of the camp facilities to help benefit thousands more of
Maui's youth and adults.
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I humbly ask your help in continuing funding our camp and our programs so all of
Maui's citizens can continue to benefit from the scouting program and Camp Maluhia.
Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Seeing none, thank you very much.
MR. WILLIAMS: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Valerie Monson. She will be
followed by Peter Liu.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. VALERIE MONSON, KA' OHANA 0 KALAUPAPA:
Good evening, Chair Baisa and Members of the County Council. My name is Valerie
Monson. I'm Coordinator for Ka°Ohana 0 Kalaupapa. And thank you for this
opportunity to testify in support of the proposed funding for the planning and design
of the Kalaupapa Memorial.
I know that you have heard from several Maui County citizens at the various
community budget hearings about their family ties to Kalaupapa and how they want
the names of their families and ancestors remembered by including them on the
Kalaupapa Memorial, and including most eloquently just before, before me, Mahina
Martin.
Most of the estimated 8,000 people sent to Kalaupapa no longer have a marked
tombstone and have mostly been left out of their family, family histories and the
history of Kalaupapa. The Memorial will return all of these people to the history that
they helped to create and will help their families find pride and, and healing.
Ka°0hana 0 Kalaupapa began, began pursuing the Memorial after our first workshop
in 2003 when the Kalaupapa kupuna attending asked that we make it a priority.
President Obama signed the law authoring, authorizing the °Ohana to establish the
Memorial and we've been working on this ever since. We're now ready for the
planning and design of the Memorial.
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I think it's important to note that the Kalaupapa Memorial will be a living memorial.
Sometimes we think of a memorial as a large slab of stone that honors the past and
remains a symbol of the past. But memorials almost always connect the past to the
present and future. The Kalaupapa Memorial will breathe life into the names of all
those sent to Kalaupapa and will not only inspire people living today, but
descendants of future generations. The Kalaupapa Memorial will be a living and
breathing Memorial that will educate and inspire families' decades from now, as well
as the public and visitors.
Strong families are often those families who know their past, who know the stories of
their ancestors. These stories give them a strong foundation and direction to move
forward. We have found that whenever people learn about their ohana at Kalaupapa,
no matter what their age, they are immediately changed and want to learn more
about them.
About 2,000 of the estimated names that will be listed on the Memorial will be citizens
who came from Maui, Molokai, and Lanai, who were forced to leave their families and
be isolated at Kalaupapa because of government policies regarding leprosy. Many of
them went on to become outstanding leaders at Kalaupapa. And if they had been
allowed to live out their lives in their homes with their families, probably would have
been leaders here.
We need to remember everyone who was sent to Kalaupapa. It's not only about the
past, it's about connecting the present and future. Mahalo for your time and
patience.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any questions? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Peter Liu. He will be followed by
Alohalani Haupu.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. PETER LIU, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Good evening, Madam Chair and Councilmembers. Thank you for this opportunity to
testify on behalf of MEDB.
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I've been working with MEDB since 2009-2010. I am a, a consultant in digital media
on the island in addition to working for a local tech company called Bump Networks.
And in, in the time that I have spent with MEDB, we've, we've done a lot of work in
terms of building awareness for social media, for digital media in general, and for
uplifting the State of digital technology, on the, in, in the County. And, gave rise to
organizations that Mr. Blair mentioned the Maui Social, Social Media Users Group,
and the newer Maui Word Press which is, which is important in building the basis for,
for a, for a cohesive technology to be able to get business messages out to the
world.
And, I've worked with a lot of businesses. There are hundreds of businesses out
there that are using social media now in, in, in the entire County. I've, I've taught
courses at MEDB and other places within Maui island and on Molokai. And, none of
that would have happened without the help of MEDB, their programs, their high-tech
Maui programs, the use of the, the Malcolm Center and their, their openness to
bringing in people who, who understand the technology who are willing to, to help
and, and to support the programs and the businesses within the islands who are
eager to learn this technology. So, I urge you to maintain your funding of MEDB and
I thank you very much for being able to let me speak here.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Liu.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Alohalani Haupu.
CHAIR BAISA: Alohalani?
Move on, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Mike McDougall. He will be
followed by Martha Foit.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. MIKE MCDOUGALL, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Aloha. Good evening, Councilmembers. My name is Mike McDougall. I'm here to
support MEDB. I'm just going to illustrate a few of the ways that I have been involved
with MEDB and how they support the tech economy in Maui.
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One of the ways is they help attract businesses from the mainland. And, I actually
came here five years ago, came back five years ago to start up the Ardent Office.
And actually at the time it was in the MEDB conference room. Since then, Ardent's
grown to over 40 people in the Tech Park.
Another way that they help support the, the tech economy is by supporting startups
like myself. Since then, I've, I, you know, I now have a, a small software
development firm of six people and, and MEDB has helped with networking, business
development, and, excuse me, financial advice.
You know, perhaps the, the most important thing that MEDB, MEDB does is they're
kind of a, a networking hub for the park which is really important. They, they
organize a lot of the networking events. One, one of the best ones is the Ke Alahele
event which is great for, you know, stem education and the future workforce
development. But, it's one of the only times that, you know, small businesses like
myself, get to network with some of the, the larger businesses from the mainland.
So, I really encourage you to continue to support MEDB and thank you for your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify? Seeing none, thank you, sir. Good evening.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Martha Foit. She will be followed
by Lori Sanada.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. MARTHA FOIT:
Hello and thank you for allowing me to speak. I am Martha Foit. I have lived on Maui
for six years. I am a property owner, tax payer, and registered voter. I also serve on
a board of directors for a non-profit organization here and an officer on a
homeowner's association board of directors for my home here. I also served on the
Mayor's Council on Aging.
I am here to ask you, as Council, County Councilmembers, to reconsider increasing
our County budget by 63.3 million. By increasing the budget by this amount, you are
relying on us as individuals to pay more for our property taxes, water, and trash
collection fees, plus any other fees that you can increase such as our annual car
tags.
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Normally, car registration fees go down each year because your car gets older. But
not here, they go up every year. At this point, at this point, I would like to point out
that the Mayor received a 19 percent pay raise last July, and that our
Councilmembers here got a 15 percent pay raise. I live on Social Security and I
received a mere 1.5 percent raise. And, I'm sure that most of us here in the audience
didn't get a raise anywhere near any of this.
If we, as individuals or families, do not live within our own budgets, we cannot expect
to be able to spend more than we receive. We cannot go to our bosses and say we
simply cannot live on our wages and we need more. A majority of us just learn to
live within our means. Therefore, you as our elected officials must learn to live within
the means that we as voters give you, and learn how to cut our budget so that the
income you receive from us via taxes, etcetera, will cover the expenses for our
County. This is called fiscal responsibility.
And, Mr. White, I'd like to point out, thank you for that great opinion piece you had in
the newspaper this last week; stand, standing up for us. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Lori Sanada. She will be followed
by Austin Tapuro.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. LORI SANADA, MAUI HIGH SCHOOL ACADEMY OF HOSPITALITY AND TOURISM:
Aloha, Chairman Baisa and County Councilmembers. My name is Lori Sanada. I am
the Maui High School AOHT Academy of Hospitality and Tourism Director.
I started this program in 1993 when I first started teaching at Maui High School; and
travel was in my line. At that time, my Uncle Bruno Ariyoshi at Lahainaluna, he
suggested that I research this particular program. I found out that this per, program
offered by NAF, offered many of the hands-on activities that I wished I had when I
was in high school and later on at the university.
I am a Business Administration major. I graduated from BYU Hawaii. I didn't go into
teaching, I went into Business Administration because my counselors told me not to
go into teaching. When I got out of Business Administration, I didn't have any hands-
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on activities so I didn't know what to do with myself when I graduated. I came out of
college, I had a Bachelor of Science degree and I didn't know what to do with myself.
I wish that this program was offered to me when I was in high school, and that's why I
started the program 20 years ago, and that's why I continue to offer this program to
my students.
This program offers so much to high school students. They have career shadowing;
internships; college course, or courses in, at UHMC. They offer opportunities to do
jobsite visitation, field trips, and many more. I tell my students that whatever they put
into the program is what they get out of it. So, the more they put in, the more they
get out of it.
At one point, I was really frustrated. We started what was called the Saber Family
Fun Night at Maui High School. And as a career in technical education educator, we
were mandated to set up these, I guess you could call it a tradeshow display, and I
was frustrated because I didn't know how to market the AOHT program.
In my opinion, my product was my students. So, I didn't know how to market the
program at all until I talked to one of my former students, Tyson Miyake, who is the
CFO at Miyake Concrete. And he told me, you know, you can do this, you can do
that. And he gave me motivation because he said, you know, Mrs. Sanada, if it
wasn't for you and the program, I wouldn't be where I am today. Your program was
better than any of the other so-called academic classes because it taught me how to
do oral presentations, it taught me how to be prepared for college, it taught me how
to be prepared for the work world.
Also, in conclusion, the hospitality and tourism industry is the number one industry in
Hawaii. I see a lot of my students travel off to the mainland in hopes of getting their
education and a lot of them do not return. This program allows my students to stay in
the islands to be successful. And they can stay here in the islands and they don't
have to start at the lower level entry jobs. They can start off as managers and
succeed. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarification of the testimony? Seeing none, thank you very
much.
If, if our next testifier would just hold on for a moment. Chair would like to explain
what's going to happen here. As you know, we are in the middle of our budget
deliberations and we are scheduled to resume that at 7:30 this evening. So, we're
going to take a brief recess here and we will reconvene. Mr. White, who is the Chair
of the Budget Committee, will reconvene it at 7:30. He will also recess it very quickly
and we will resume this meeting.
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It's just going to be a short break. But, you will have time for a little break. We're
going to be starting right now while we kind of play musical chairs and get ready to
rec, adjourn, re-adjourn the Budget Committee and then recess it, and then we'll start
this again. So, we're going to be in a recess probably for about ten minutes. Meeting
is now in recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 7:17 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 7:33 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT, EXCEPT MEMBERS
HOKAMA, WHITE, AND VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR BAISA: Will the meeting please come back to order.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, the next person to testify is Austin Tapuro. He
will be followed by Brian Zamora.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. AUSTIN TAPURO, MAUI HIGH SCHOOL ACADEMY OF HOSPITALITY AND
TOURISM:
Good evening, Chairperson and Members of the Maui County Council. My name is
Austin Tapuro and I'm a junior at the Maui, at Maui High School in the Academy of
Hospitality and Tourism pathway. I am speaking on behalf of continuing funding for
the Academy of Hospitality and Tourism.
This academy is something worth funding. I never would have fathomed that I would
get to be in a program so grand. Throughout the year I began to grow as a student in
this pathway.
From AOHT, I learned many things that have to do with hospitality and tourism
through numerous activities. However, those activities are not easily earned. We
had to fundraise through baking cookies, selling brownies, and etcetera. Our
educational trips, like our NAHA activity, we went on a tour around Lahaina and lao.
And once there, we got to learn all the things like tourism and how it's conducted for
the tourist.
And we also got to gain knowledge about the island we live on. And, we found out
how crucial it is that we need to be knowledgeable about the island we live on also
because many tourist come to learn about the culture, and providing that chance
through our wisdom is crucial.
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Another trip we are going to in a few weeks is to the Grand Wailea for a career
shadowing. From there, we will get to see the inner workings and jobs at the Grand.
As a student, I believe that in order to have a good education and truly learn
something, we have to witness it firsthand. Not only does AOHT teach me business
principles, it also teaches me life lessons; life lessons that I can apply to the real
world; lessons such as the importance of behavior and how to accommodate the
needs and wants of guests.
Although I have not done it yet, and I'm quite ecstatic to go out and venture for a job
and internship for our senior year, that experience will single-handedly teach me how
the tourism industry works. In other classes, I would not get the opportunity to do so.
This is one of the few classes that can help me prepare for my future. Thank you for
giving me the time to speak on behalf of the Academy.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none,
thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Brian Zamora. She will be
followed by Dave Jorgensen.
CHAIR BAISA: Good, good evening.
(Councilmember White returned to the hearing at 7:35 p.m.)

MS. BRIAN ZAMORA, ACADEMY OF HOSPITALITY AND TOURISM:
Good evening. Good evening, Chairperson Gladys Baisa and Members of the Maui
County Council. My name is Brian Zamora, a current senior of Maui High School,
and I'm currently a two year member of the Academy of Hospitality and Tourism at
Maui High School. I'm speaking on behalf of continuing funding for the Academy of
Hospitality and Tourism.
As a two year member of this elite organization, I can clearly say that I have gained
many beneficial skills and traits. Throughout this program, I was able to grow and
mature. For instance, through this program, I was able to gain a clear insight and
understanding that the Hospitality and Tourism Industry is a driving factor in our
economy.
Moreover, the industry encompasses a variety of careers such as hotels, airports,
travel agents, and so forth. Furthermore, with a lack of funding from the Hawaii
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Tourism Authority or HTA, has also played a major role in the cancellation of our
FAM trip to New York.
It is important to note that HTA in Maui County is the two main sectors of funding for
our program. With the cessation and lack of funding from these sectors, could
ultimately result in a downfall of our economy as a whole.
I was able to see first handedly what our Director, Mrs. Sanada, had to do to explore
further means to fund our FAM trip. In the end there was no further means, which
resulted in, in the cancellation of our FAM trip. In Mrs. Sanada's 20 plus years as
Director, we are the first class not to have our senior FAM trip due to lack of funding.
Moreover, speaking at a senior's point of view, through the Academy, we are able to
encompass all the skills learned through conventional classes such as English, Math,
and so forth. There is no other class that we are able to utilize all our skills.
In addition, through the Academy, I was able to partake in many opportunities
through career shadowing, educational summits, fundraisers, and so forth. It is
important to note that a majority of funding to sustain our program is through the
student-based fundraising. Me and my fellow peers work tirelessly to fundraise in
order to keep our program alive.
Furthermore, it is important to note that the hospitality and tourism industry is a
prominent source of revenue, not only to Maui but our State as a whole. In essence,
funding for the Academy of Hospitality and Tourism is basically funding for the future
success of our State. Having taken a brief survey among my senior class of
32 people, 20 people are, are pursuing a major and career within the hospitality and
tourism industry.
Finally, I ask you Members of the Maui County Council to please resume the
allocation of funds to the Academy of Hospitality and Tourism. It is important to note
that indeed, our keiki is our future. I believe that it is conducive to have programs
such as AOHT, Health Occupation Students of America, and various career technical
education pathways, as it provides a firm foundation in the students for a better
future. Providing funds to student oriented programs such as the AOHT will
ultimately have its gains and benefit, benefits in the long run.
In closing, I would like to take the opportunity to thank each and every one of you for
giving me the opportunity to speak. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony?
Chair would like to say you represent your group very well. Thank you.
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MS. ZAMORA: Thank you so much.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Dave Jorgensen. He'll be
followed by Ned Davis.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. DAVE JORGENSEN, AMERICAN RESORT DEVELOPMENT ASSOCIATION:
Aloha. Good evening, Madam Chair, Councilmembers, and staff. My name is Dave
Jorgensen.
I'm appearing on behalf of the American Resort Development
Association of Hawaii, or ARDA Hawaii.
I'll, I'll try and be very brief cause you've received testimony previously and we'll be
back next week. But, we just want to make it very clear that ARDA Hawaii strongly
opposes the proposed increase in the timeshare real property tax rate from $15.55 to
$16.56 per $1,000.
If the Mayor's proposal is adopted, the timeshare industry will have experienced an
almost 100 percent increase in the property tax rates since 2005. The timeshare
classification will pay a, a rate nearly $7.00 more per thousand than what the
hotel/resort category will pay, over $11.00 more than residential rate, and almost
$14.00 more than the homeowner classification.
It's kind of amazing that even in the face of a pending lawsuit complaining about the
enormous disparities between the various classifications that the proposed budget
seeks to increase the discrepancy even more. There seems to be a perception that if
the percentage increase in the tax rates is roughly equal, that it's a fair and equitable
situation. But, it's, it's a far from equitable situation.
ARDA Hawaii continues to strongly oppose any attempts to further increase the real
property tax rate applicable to timeshare classification and to perpetuate the disparity
between the classifications, and instead request that the Council look at reducing the
tax rate applicable to timeshares to lessen the disparity. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need for clarification? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. JORGENSEN: Thank you.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Ned Davis. He will be followed by
Todd Lawson.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. NED DAVIS, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Good evening, everyone. I'm Ned Davis, testifying tonight on behalf of MEO. I
received the wonderful opportunity to join their board, actually, this year, resulting
from the long-time involvement with MEDB. And first, I want to thank you very much
for, for your, for your past support of MEO.
This year we're, we're please asking for a five percent increase actually to, to cover
higher operational costs, insurance, health benefits, utilities, and, and salary
increases for our very valuable people.
As, as you know, and you, you've heard tonight from many people on behalf of MEO,
they're doing many wonderful things for the, for the community and, and Maui. And, I
guess I could probably use up my allotment just from the, the transportation services
alone. But, sort of a recap of that, their senior services, dialysis, youth transportation,
adult daycare transportation, and paratransit that MEO does. And this is why we all
see their, their buses out, out everywhere as we drive around Maui.
There's Head Start that, that's run by MEO and, and you've heard people talk about
that this, this evening as well-(Councilmember Guzman was excused from the hearing at 7:43 p.m.)
MR. DAVIS: --and there's afterschool programs and summer programs involved in that;
rental assistance and, and again there was a testifier tonight on, on behalf of that;
youth services; business development, they make microloans actually to help, help
businesses start.
In any case, as I said, I want to thank you so much for your support of MEO in, in, in
the past and ask that you please support our, our request for increased funding in, in
this coming year. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Davis.
Members, any need for clarification? Thank you. And thank you for serving.
MR. DAVIS: Mahalo. Thank you very much.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Todd Lawson. He will be followed
by Nora McLoughlin.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MR. TODD LAWSON, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Good evening, Madam Chair, fellow Councilmembers. Thank you for your time this
evening. My name is Todd Lawson, I'm the Vice-President of Pacific Operations for
2c4 Technologies. I'm here to provide testimony in support of the Maui Economic
Development Board for Council consideration and inclusion of funding in the FY 2015
Budget.
I've been involved in the technology community in Maui, in the Maui Research and
Technology Park for almost 20 years. And during this time, I've worked very closely
with the Maui Economic Development Board to assist in growing the technology
sector here in Maui. I realize most of you have heard me in the past provide my
support for the Maui Economic Development Board. And my story really hasn't
changed. I think it's very important that you continue to support that organization.
(Councilmember Guzman returned to the hearing at 7:44 p.m.)
MR. LAWSON: Since the last time that I've testified with the County Council here, I'd like to
just provide a couple updates. I'm working with the Pacific Joint Information
Technology Center, and that's within the Technology Park. That, as you may know,
that initiative was initially funded with Congressional special interest dollars from the
Late Senator Inouye. Unfortunately those funds, you know, are no longer available,
but we've been a true success story within the Technology Park.
And, a lot of that success has been due to our partnership with the Maui Economic
Development Board. We're currently working on the Electronic Health Record
Initiative. And, if you've been following the news, that's a fairly large budget item,
federally, and expect to provide approximately $10 billion to that initiative over the
next five years. And, as I mentioned, we're doing a lot of research and development
for the integration of the electronic health record between the DOD and the Veteran's
Administration.
Since 2011, with the Pacific JITC, we've had 14 new companies open offices within
the Tech Park. Approximately 100 people and soon to be about 120 over the next
few months. And these jobs are, are new jobs; engineering and engineering related
jobs within the Park. This doesn't include some of the companies you've heard about
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tonight with Dan McConnell [sic] talked about his 40 engineers. You also heard with
Mike McDougall, ARDENT, that's another additional 40; they're not specifically
supporting the Maui, or the Pacific JITC. But most of the companies that I'm talking
about are Hawaii-based companies and with some new ones coming into the Tech
Park, along with small businesses.
Technology jobs offer a high-pay and they're environmentally friendly and provide
personal, further growth and choices as a high demand field. Our challenge is
staffing these high-tech positions. So, with the assistance of the Maui Economic
Development Board as a partner with these organizations, they've assisted in new
company transition into the island; you heard about a couple of those earlier. The
staffing in particular is, is an area that I see the Maui Economic Development Board
providing all these companies.
Some of these efforts are Women in Technology, STEM works, and internship
programs; and these are all geared to home growing the talent and keeping the talent
here and getting interest in young students to, you know, to actually pursue careers
in this tech, in these fields.
So, some of us have worked very hard to grow this new business, you know, base on
the island. And really, there's no one that's worked harder than the Maui Economic
Development Board. So-DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Four minutes.
MR. LAWSON: --I appreciate, I appreciate your support and continued support for the
MEDB. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Nora McLoughlin. She will be
followed by Janice Tsubota.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. NORA MCLOUGHLIN, MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY:
Good evening. Good evening, Council Chair, good to see you. I'm praying for a full
and speedy recovery--
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. MCLOUGHLIN: --for the Council Chair. And, thank you very much, Councilmembers.
I'm here to talk about the business planning class called Core 4, at Maui Economic
Opportunity; awesome program. I started it two years ago and I am officially a
business owner now on the island of Maui, thank you to the MEO.
I've gotten everything you can imagine. I've gotten, I have a mentor who's here this
evening. It doesn't just end with the class. I, I can call him anytime; we meet, we
talk, we're problem-solving, and now we have a new business on Maui, thank you to
the MEO doing that.
So, I just want to say the money is well spent. This company is going to go a long
ways. We're just building it now, it'll be, start small. But we're, it's going to be here
forever. And, that comes from the funding.
Council Chair came to my graduation. It was a great honor to have her there. And
it's a great honor to have the Council be involved. So, please support it; give them all
the money they need because in the end it's really worth it. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Lori. You don't want a free commercial and tell us what this
business is?
MS. MCLOUGHLIN: What's that?
CHAIR BAISA: You don't want a free commercial and tell us what your business is?
MS. MCLOUGHLIN: My company is called Auntie and Tutu Company, LLC. We are a
publishing company doing local Hawaii stories.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I thought, you know, it's an opportunity. There's a lot of people
watching we hope.
MS. MCLOUGHLIN: Oh, absolutely, yea. The field is wide-open. It's really an industry
that's just going to boom at some point. It's all about content. And I'll tell you, if we
don't have content on this island with all the story we talk, come on now.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Thank you so much.
Members, any questions? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. MCLOUGHLIN: Thank you, Council.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Janice Tsubota. She will be
followed by Kaleb Wilstead.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. JANICE TSUBOTA:
Good evening. Good evening, Council Chairman, Members. My name is Janice
Tsubota, I'm representing the low in-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Janice, if you can raise the mic.
MS. TSUBOTA: What's that? Oh, raise it?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yea.
CHAIR BAISA: We want to be able to hear you.
MS. TSUBOTA: There we go. Thank you. Can you hear me?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yea.
MS. TSUBOTA: Yes. Okay, I'm representing low income, fixed income, and elderly
homeowners in Maui; especially condo owners in South Maui.
I'm, I'm testifying regarding proposed increases in property taxes and fees; including
water fees and trash disposal fees. Now, there's been proposals to raise
homeowner's real property taxes. And in addition, there's a low, there's been a
lowering of the homeowner's exemption. At the same time, property values are, are
rising nine percent which means our taxable valuation is increasing along with the tax
fees. So, we are looking forward to increase, paying increased taxes every year for
our homeowners.
And in addition, the condo fees; in my condo, the fee was increased this year
because of increasing personal expenses with contractors and so forth. And we
were told it's going to be increased again next year because of increasing water fees
and trash disposal fees. Now, a lot of these homeowners who I live with are on fixed
and low-incomes. A lot of them are retirees on Social Security. A lot of them are
barely covering their monthly expenses. So, any increases in fees and taxes are a
hardship.
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So, I would like to, to thank Councilmember Mike White for trying to hold the line on,
on the Mayor's proposed increased budget which would be fueled by tax increases,
especially for property taxes including homeowners. So, what I'm asking you is to
support Mr. White's efforts to hold the line on the budget increases and hold the line
on our property tax increases.
I know it's a lot easier to raise taxes than to cut expenses. But, we have to do that as
homeowners and we're asking your help in this effort so that we can pay our own
bills. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarifying the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
MS. TSUBOTA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Kaleb Wilstead. He will be
followed by Sandy Ryan.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening, gentlemen.

MR. KALEB WILSTEAD, BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA:
Aloha Councilmembers. Sorry, about that, these guys have been sitting all night
long; took them out for some exercise. Any who, I'm here to support Camp Maluhia.
For that reason, I'm not going to lie and say I'm not nervous right now, the whole
reason I support it is because it's like a second home to me. You guys heard all the
facts. I'm just here to air testimony.
I moved here five years ago and joined the Boy Scouts. I had no friends whatsoever.
It was just a last minute move. And joining scouts has given me so many friends, so
many connections. All these boys right here, I consider my brothers.
Going up to camp is like Christmas for us. It is the pinnacle of our year. This is the
point for us where for an entire week we can be nothing but Boy Scouts. I'm not
going to lie and say I have been picked on a couple times for being a Boy Scout.
And during this camp, there's no shame. We show our, our merit badges, our colors.
We are all one of the same, we all want the same goal. And these bunch of goofballs
right here will come up with a crazy project and say let's build a catapult, let's build a
tree house, and no one shoots it down. We all have the same goal in life.
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Camp also provides a refuge for other organizations, like Camp IMUA where we have
so many presentations come up. And I know a, a personal friend of mine who has a
disability and always attends Camp IMUA and that right there is a lifetime experience
for them. So, camp is not just for Boy Scouts, but it's for every organization out there
that wants to come up and just have a fun time.
And so, with saying that, there have been so many memories up there. I, all these
boys right here, I've done the mile swim with them. We'll get up at 5 a.m. in the
morning, I'm like come on, jump in the icy cold water, and we'll, we'll push each other
through it. And it has, it has made me develop into the man I am today.
And, I'm proud to say that I will be staffing up there this year and I will be running
scout craft which is to teach the boys survival skills and woodmanship. And that this
money isn't going to waste at all. This is actually forming and shaping the youth and
our leaders of tomorrow. And so, again, I'd like to say thank you for all that you guys
do. And, any questions?
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need for clarifying the testimony? If not, guys, thank you very much
for coming.
MR. WILSTEAD: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I want to tell you, I use to go there as a scout myself, a lot of years ago. So,
it has touched many lives. Thank you.
MR. WILSTEAD: Thank you. Oh, I'd like to thank, a special thank you to Mr. Victorino here.
Throughout my scouting career, when I first started, you were the one who always
pushed me and your saying always rank up to Eagle. And so thank you so much, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're more than welcome. Thank you.
MR. WILSTEAD: Oh, and aloha, Josiah; tell your brother hi.
CHAIR BAISA: Good night, guys. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Sandy Ryan. She will be followed
by Jenny Takemoto.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening, Sandy.
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MS. SANDY RYAN, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Aloha. Weren't they a tough act to follow? Awesome job.
My name is Sandy Ryan and I'm a Program Director at Maui Economic Development
Board. I'm here tonight to speak to you about the AMOS Conference. And I noticed
on your desk that some of you have received the handouts that I brought this
evening.
MEDB has organized and presented the Advanced Maui Optical and Space
Surveillance Technologies Conference since 1999. The original intent of the meeting
was to showcase Maui's own space surveillance capabilities. And in the 15 years
since, the conference has evolved to address global challenges and solutions shared
by the broader international Space Situational Awareness community, known as
SSA.
Our audience has also grown to include commercial groups that launch satellites and
the civil agencies that monitor them; government and military organizations; national
labs; and international universities that conduct research that inform SSA.
This year, despite government sequestration, travel bands are easing and a record
125 technical abstracts have been submitted to be presented at the conference.
Twenty percent of those are international from countries including Australia, Canada,
China, Czech Republic, France, Germany, Japan, Korea, Switzerland, and the United
Kingdom.
We will also welcome 300 middle school students to our space in the classroom
event which features an audience with an astronaut, hands-on science activities, and
a tour of our exhibit center.
The AMOS Conference is a key business development tool that MEDB uses to
nurture Maui's Space and Optic Sector. For example, last year's AMOS Conference
spawned a new collaboration between a Maui company and a larger national
company which lead to three successful SBIR proposals being awarded for work that
will be conducted on Maui. We understand that the national company has just rented
office space in the Maui R&T Park.
The Council has an open invitation to attend this year's AMOS Conference, the week
of September 9. And I'll be sure to follow up with your offices to make sure it's on
your calendars. Mahalo for your continuing support for the diversification of Maui's
economy through programs like the AMOS Conference.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testifier? Nothing.
MS. RYAN: Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Okay, Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Jenny Takemoto. She will be
followed by Travis Motooka.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening.

MS. JENNY TAKEMOTO, MAUI ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT BOARD:
Aloha, good evening. It's me again.
CHAIR BAISA: Welcome back.
MS. TAKEMOTO: My name is Jenny Chan Takemoto. I moved from Honolulu 2002,
twelve years ago. I'm a firm believer of investing the future, not just children, adult
alike. I will be a good example standing in front of you.
I've been in hospitality for over 30 years. I specialize in finance and accounting, work
my way up as a income auditor to a controller. And I got strong support from the
program from MEDB, specifically from the MEO program, Core program. And that
was two years ago. I'm a graduate of 2012. And from that point on to now, I'm able
to take care of business, not just in Hawaii but internationally.
In December I went to China. I went to Hong Kong which is my birthplace. I'm able
to use some of my training class' technique and networking resources from the Maui
County of Resource Center, to get what I need to do to, to, to make my dream come
true in terms of being a international business consultant with the hospitality
background in finance; that is the adult part of the County invest me two years ago
through this class through MEO.
And MEDB not only did that for myself, for my two children; I have one son who's
21 years old and one daughter who is 13, but act like she is 18. They both get
benefit from the STEM Program.
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My son graduated Lahainaluna High School 2011, he was in the PATH program as
well as the SETEM, or, yea, that's correct. He got scholarship from that program. He
attended the robotic competition as well as the Ford AAA program for the auto
mechanic. And there was another program he attended, I believe is the CAD,
computer enhanced drafting. Through all of that, he received a cash scholarship
during his graduation. He also got scholarship from a mainland college. Now,
he's 21.
And my daughter now is attending Lahaina Intermediate School. Next, next month
she will participating the SETM, the 3C's Tech Competition. He, she won the
competition for the, the Maui for the 2014, I forgot what's the program, but anyway,
she won the video pack and they got a $500 of A/V equipment for Lahaina
Intermediate.
And, I appreciate that the County of Maui invest the future, not for the student and
children, but adult like myself. I'm not going to say how old I am but I'm, I've been
here 12 years and Oahu 30 years as a immigrant. With all this opportunity, provide
me the tools to be who I am. And in my children, they have a bright future because
of MEDB STEM Program, PATH, all of this. We investing to the future, not just for
myself, but for the City and County of Maui, and I appreciate that. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The next person to testify is Travis Motooka. Mr. Motooka is
the last individual who has signed up to testify in the chamber.
CHAIR BAISA: Good evening, Mr. Motooka and group.

MR. TRAVIS MOTOOKA, BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA:
Good evening, Chair Baisa and Councilmembers. My name is Travis Motooka and
I'm here on behalf of the Boy Scouts of America, on the Maui County Council. And,
I'm here to help persuade you folks because we're looking to hopefully get a new
dining room.
I've been a part of Boy Scouts since a Tiger Cub. I don't know if you guys are
familiar with Tiger Cubs, but that's when you're like five or six. Currently I'm 22,
going to be about 23, so I'm not a youth anymore but I still participate in the Boy
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Scouts program cause I support it, I love it. It helped me as a youth, it kind of made
me the person I am today.
I currently, from the past years, as an attendant of summer camp to help staffing as a
CIT; to last year and this year, I'll be the program director of the actual camp.
In the past, we just kind of been barely under, or over the regulations as a functional
working facility as a dining room. And, so right now we're actually in the need of a
new dining room, because without that dining room we can't have camp.
And, as a youth, going to summer camp all those years, I remember that going to
summer camp was that time of year that I can have fun with friends that I made
through camp. I still make friends through camp, whether it's the staff members that I
work with or these young'uns. But, I think of myself as a role model and I want to
help the scouts, cause because they're like our future leaders.
So, hopefully that this helps you persuade your decision on helping us with our new
dining hall. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
Members, any need to clarify the testimony? Seeing none, thank you.
MR. MOTOOKA: Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, there are no further individuals signed up to
testify in the Council chamber.
If there are any additional individuals in the Council chamber or at the District Offices
who would like to offer testimony, please identify yourself to the appropriate staff and
proceed to the testimony lectern or District Office phone at this time.
Lanai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: There is no one waiting to testify on Lanai.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Molokai Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. ALCON: There is no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, it's staffs understanding that the audio connection between the Hana
Office and the chamber might have been lost. We'll offer an opportunity for the Hana
Office to respond if they are connected.
Hana Office, are there any additional testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Thank you.
Madam Chair, there are no other individuals in the District Offices nor the chamber
who wish to offer testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Clerk
Have we received written testimony?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Madam Chair, we have received written testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, without objection I'd like to include written testimony in the record
of this meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED
FROM THE FOLLOWING INDIVIDUALS WERE MADE A PART OF
THE RECORD OF THIS PUBLIC HEARING.
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.
6.

Robert Nakagawa, Maui County Council of the Boy Scouts of America;
Valerie Monson, Ka 'Ohana 0 Kalaupapa;
Sandy Ryan, Maui Economic Development Board;
Keith Stephenson, American Resort Development Association (ARDA);
Theresa Rockafellow; and
Kihei-Wailea Boy Scout Troop 22.

CHAIR BAISA: As so ordered.
Chair will give one last opportunity to anyone in the gallery who has not testified who
would like to come forward and testify, please come to the lectern.
Seeing nobody coming forward, Members, without objections, I'd like to close public
testimony.
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MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR BAISA: So ordered.
There being no further business, this meeting will be adjourned.
But, before I do that, I'd like to remind the Members and anybody who'd like to stay
with us, that we will resume the Budget Committee at 8:30. And you're welcome to
stay. We'll probably be here for a long evening; we've got a lot of work ahead of us.
Thank you very much for coming to be with us this evening.
Meeting is adjourned.

ADJOURNMENT
The public hearing of APRIL 24, 2014, was adjourned by the Chair at 8:06 p.m.

DE IS A. MATEO, COUNTY CLERK
COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF HAWAII
140424p/Ika:jm

